DRAFT
HAMILTON ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS
MINUTES OF MEETING
March 1, 2023
7:00 p.m.
Hybrid/Zoom Meeting 891 8231 4319

Members Present:	Bill Bowler (Chairman), Steven DeRocher (Associate), Bruce Gingrich, David Perinchief, and Andie Philip (Associate via Zoom).  

Others Present:	Patrick Reffett and others as noted in the meeting. 

This meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm with a quorum established.  

PUBLIC HEARINGS:
16 Blueberry Lane.  Special Permit for an Accessory Apartment in an existing barn.  Andrew Ray, owner and Adam Williamson, applicant
Adam Williamson was present to discuss the proposal.  Bill Bowler announced that the Board had received a memo from the Building Inspector indicating that he had reviewed the plan to find that they had met the conditions of the By-law.  The existing barn was constructed with the original home, about 30 years ago.  Members did not have questions.  Jane Roundy (26 Blueberry Lane) asked about parking.  It was determined that the apartment would use the existing parking area, which could accommodate five or six cars.  The applicant added that the unit would be used by the mother in law after construction and by one of the children in the future.  Attorney Bowler added that a rental unit would be allowable under the By-law.  

Motion made by David Perinchief to grant the Special Permit without special conditions.  
Bruce Gingrich seconded.
Vote:  Unanimous in favor. 

Board Deliberations and Vote for a Comprehensive Permit for a 45 unit multifamily housing project at 440 Asbury St./466 Highland St.  The Britton Family Trust, LLC (owners) and Harborlight Community Partners (applicant).  
Bill Bowler noted that the Draft Decision had been circulated to the Board and that several issues would be discussed.    

The first issue was in regard to installing a berm on the east side lot line.  Patrick Reffett, a registered landscape architect, had reviewed the location during several seasons.  Mr. Reffett recommended that area would only allow for a narrow berm, which even if installed, would add soil over the existing vegetated roots.  Adding soil over the existing tree roots would cause the existing trees to die in about two years.  Mr. Reffett recommended adding twenty additional evergreen trees to the area instead.  Mr. Reffett suggested wording the condition:  “Applicant to provide twenty additional evergreens based on availability a minimum of 8’ in height to be located in voids along that southerly side and that they be shade tolerant.” Members of the Board agreed.  Mr. Reffett noted that the applicant had agreed to the condition as well.  

The second issue to be discussed was the location of the trash facilities.  The original plan had the dumpster and trash collection being on the northeast corner of the building and the Board requested that it be moved to the northwest corner of the building, which would distance the area from the abutting property.  Bill Bowler recalled that he had spoken with Town Counsel who would make the change to the Draft Decision.  Patrick Reffett said he had spoken with the applicant and the applicant’s architect who both agreed that the change would be easily made.  Mr. Reffett recommended that the change be shown on the permit set of plans rather than the conceptual plans submitted.   

The third issue was about the secondary means of access.  Bill Bowler thought the condition could be removed as it was not recommended by the Fire Department.  The property was flat and if emergency vehicles had to enter the site, they could enter anywhere along Asbury St.  The plan had been approved by the Fire Department as proposed and filed.    

The final issue to be discussed was in regard to the sidewalk proposal from the project’s side of the site up to the corner of Asbury St. and Highland St.  It was suggested in the public hearing that members of the public thought the sidewalk would be a good thing.  Members discussed the value of a sidewalk versus the expense.  Patrick Reffett, Tim Olson (DPW), Joe Domelowicz (Town Manager) and the petitioners had reportedly previously discussed the sidewalk.  An email of the draft budget had been received.  The total project estimate was $610,000.  The Town would be responsible for $350,000, which included the sidewalk and access ramps to connect Asbury St. and Highland St. intersections.  The DPW was reportedly confident the sidewalk could be constructed within the right of way without encroaching private property.  The remainder, $260,000, would be financed pro-rata between Canterbrook’s 23 units ($88,000) and Asbury Common’s 45 units ($172,058).  Price per unit would be $3,823.53.  Andie Philip questioned the Town’s funding and if the tax rate would be affected.  It was determined that it would not affect the tax rate.  Mr. Reffett  noted the increased growth in the neighborhood and that the Planning Board had supported the concept.  Pedestrian access for handicapped residents, students, and those walking downtown was noted as a benefit.  The applicant had reportedly agreed to the cost sharing, which would be capped, as set out.  Canterbrook would be asked for their share.  Mr. Reffett recalled that Canterbrook had made an inclusionary payment to the Town of $500,000.  If Canterbrook did not agree to the contribution, the Town would decide if they wanted to pursue the construction of the sidewalk or not.   

As the request of Devin Braun (Town Counsel) members discussed Safe Harbor and the waiver spreadsheet.  Bill Bowler recalled the procedural history, when the Board met, when the hearing was opened and closed, and that early discussions included whether the Town qualified for Safe Harbor.  The information would be included in the Decision. The applicant had initially asked for a waiver from the Groundwater Protection Overlay District but no longer requested the waiver because they had the ability to use additional acreage through an easement.  The waiver from a single family requirement under the By-law (80,000 sf requirement) remained.   Members discussed who was responsible for having affordable projects listed with the State.  Patrick Reffett said the Town had 114 affordable units, which was 119 short of the 278 required to maintain Safe Harbor.  Mr. Reffett added that the applicant was good at providing paperwork to have the host community access the Subsidized Housing Inventory with the Department of Housing and Community Development.    

The Decision would require that the applicant provide final plans that reflect what the Board was voting on.  The Board of Health was responsible for the septic approval.  The septic plans had been approved with the condition that additional test pits be conducted in the spring.  The Decision would be contingent on the Board of Health’s final approval.  The Decision would reference agreements with other parties and require that copies of agreements be provided to the Town.  The Decision would require as-built plans be submitted upon completion to the Town if and when the project was constructed to ensure compliance with all conditions discussed.    

Motion made Bruce Gingrich to grant the Special Permit under Chapter 40B for Harborlight Community Partners at 466 Highland St. with the Findings of Fact and Conditions contained in the Draft Decision and as discussed and amended here.  
Seconded by David Perinchief. 
Vote:  Unanimous in favor.  Voting members:  Bill Bowler, Bruce Gingrich, and David Perinchief.        

REGULAR BUSINESS
Minutes 
Motion made by David Perinchief to approve the minutes of February 1, 2023.    
Seconded by Bruce Gingrich.
Vote:  Unanimous in favor.   

DOCUMENTS DISCUSSED
16 Blueberry Lane.  Memo from the Building Inspector
440 Asbury St./466 Highland St.  Draft Decision, email regarding sidewalk budget, conceptual plans, and permit plans. 

ADJOURNMENT
Motion made by Bruce Gingrich to adjourn at 7:59 pm. 
Seconded by David Perinchief. 
Vote:  Unanimous in favor.    

Respectfully submitted as approved at the 				 meeting.

Bill Bowler
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